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 CONGRATULATIONS 

Gene Trujillo-60 Year Member!
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              President’s Report

Brother Gene Trujillo 60-year membership with the NALC

It was a privileged honor to present our very own Brother Gene Trujillo with his 60-year membership pin at the March 1st Branch meeting.  There are not that many opportunities that come around when you get the chance to celebrate and recognize a truly awesome achievement like 60 years of honorable membership in the NALC.  Brother Trujillo began his career right here in Tucson as a City Carrier in 1958.  He was there fighting for our rights before I was even born. He was NALC Branch 704 Vice President for more than 8 years during Carl J Kennedy’s presidency. He was there when he and many of his fellow carriers joined in the nationwide strike in 1970 against the Post Office Department, which led to the Postal Reorganization Act, and ultimately won us collective bargaining rights.  

A true success story, Brother Trujillo retired from the USPS in July 1994 and has been able to enjoy many years surrounded by friends and family including two of his sons Vince and Danny who are active letter carriers at Cherrybell station.  Thank you, Brother Trujillo for all you have done and continue to do for us and the NALC. 

2018 Region 4 Arizona Steward College

Our Branch hosted the 2018 steward college on February 27th and 28th.  It was fantastic visiting with so many longtime friends and activists.  Our meeting room was filled with almost 60 activists from just about every branch in Arizona and every level of experience.  I was thrilled to see so many new faces who have taken on the role of shop steward for their stations. Those individuals will continue the fight to enforce our contract and bring justice to the job all for the betterment of the NALC and its members.
Labor Relations Climate – NLRB Charges against the USPS

Last month I reported that the Branch filed numerous Labor Board charges against the USPS in Tucson.  I am pleased to report that after several meetings with acting PM, John LaFreniere, we have reached a signed agreement that addresses the issues that brought the charges forward in the first place.  The agreement addresses requests for documentation, steward time, pay adjustment documentation, threats to our working conditions, and threats and discipline for union activity, to name a few. The backlog of over 260 grievances at the Formal A level has been reduced to less than twenty.  We remanded well over 100 grievances back to the informal level with time lines for development, meeting, and possible settlement.  

The agreement is a push to work toward a profes-sional and cooperative process that involves changing the workplace climate between NALC stewards, car-riers, activists, supervisors and managers. Carriers should no longer be fearful to report a violation, ask a question, or provide their steward with witness state-ments or an interview. Time will only tell if our efforts will pay off and attitudes will change. I as well as your stewards will remain vigilant to uphold the national agreement and protect letter carriers’ rights no matter what we face in the future. 
Until next month, be safe, healthy, and aware.   

Fraternally,

Dan Versluis



Vice President Article

Greetings Brothers and Sisters,

Recently I have been getting more and more complaints about CCA schedules, so I thought I would try and address the most common ones.  Has this ever happened to you; You are a CCA and are scheduled at 10:00 am but not scheduled for a route. You get a text at 6:00 am from your supervisor that you need to come in at 9:00 am.  Then at about 7:00 am you get another message to disregard the last message and report to a different station at 11.00 am.  Then at 7:30 am you get a voice message from the new station that they don’t need you but tell you that you may be getting a call from yet another station. Then as you are waiting for the next call you get another text from your supervisor at 8:15 am for you to call the supervisor.  You call and are told to come in at 10:00 am.  When you are almost to the station you get a call from the supervisor who tells you not to come to the station but to go to another station across town and that you need to get there by 10:00 am.  Since it is almost 10:00 am, you know there is no way to get there by 10:00 but you tell the supervisor you will get there as soon as possible. Then when you get to the other station the supervisor seems upset that you were not there at 10:00 am.
So, what should a CCA do when this happens?  First thing you should do is get a hold of your steward or the union office. Why? Because at 8:15 when you were instructed by the supervisor to call, you were effectively on the clock.  There is no requirement to be on call or check your phone every few minutes to see if management has gotten their act together and properly scheduled you to work.  Article 41.3.K states: Supervisors shall not require, nor permit, employees to work off the clock. By instructing you to call, you are working. Question #25 of the City Carrier Assis-tants Joint Questions and Answers states:  Can CCAs be required to remain on “Stand-By” or remain at home for a call-in on days they are not scheduled to work? No.
Second, while we know CCAs are flexible in scheduling, the schedule should not change every 30 minutes and there is no rule that states you must wait for hours to find out what you are doing for the day or check your phone constantly.  If you are scheduled at 10 am then make sure you are ready to work at 10 am.  If you happen to check your phone before going into work, then great but again there is no requirement to do so.  CCAs are not children and should not be treated as such, deserving the same dignity and respect as everyone else. If management tells you that you must check your phone at a certain time, then they are ordering you to work and you should be on the clock.
Third why would anyone check their phone while driving to work, it could be a safety issue.  Besides Article 8.8 D states:  Any CCA employee who is scheduled to work and who reports to work in a post office or facility with 200 or more work-years of employment shall be guaranteed four (4) hours of work or pay. CCAs at other post offices and facilities will be guaranteed two (2) hours work or pay.  So CCAs should report to work as scheduled and be paid their work hour guarantee.

Here is another situation that seems to happen all the time.  You are a CCA who has already worked 6 days straight and look at the schedule for the next day and it shows that you are scheduled at 10 am but told by management that they may not need you.  So here you are waiting around to find out if you have the day off or not. 

First in this situation as described above you are sched-uled, and you should come in as scheduled.  If after you get to the station you are told you cannot work, then call your steward or the union office as described above in Article 8.8 D:  Any CCA employee who is scheduled to work and who reports to work in a post office or facility with 200 or more work-years of employment shall be guaran-teed four (4) hours of work or pay. CCAs at other post offices and facilities will be guaranteed two (2) hours work or pay.
It is a District Policy that CCAs will not be worked more than 7 days straight. Policies are not rules. Question# 21 of the City Carrier Assistants Joint Questions and Answers states: Is there a limit on the number of hours CCAs may be scheduled on a workday? Yes, CCAs are covered by Section 432.32 of the Employee and Labor Relations Manual, which states:  Except as designated in labor agreements for bargaining unit employees or in emergency situations as determined by the PMG (or designee), employees may not be required to work more than 12 hours in 1 service day.  In addition, the total hours of daily service, including scheduled work hours, overtime, and mealtime, may not be extended over a period longer than 12 consecutive hours. This means that CCAs can work 11:50 hours each day.  Do not confuse a policy with a rule.  If you work more than 14 days straight the union is required to send a list to the National Business Agent and let them know so that can be monitored.  Besides management doesn’t want you to work more than 56 hours in the week because they have to pay you penalty. 
(Vice President’s Article Cont. on page 4)
(Vice President’s Article Cont.)

The Union wants you to succeed and become a career employee but, you shouldn’t have to make believe there are no rules for CCAs and management can just treat you awful just to be able to work at the post office.  
Stay strong, don’t let management bully you.  We all have the same rules that we are governed by working in the post office.  Stay safe until next month.

In Solidarity

Kathy Walter

Formal Step-A Report
In the month of February, 105 grievances were resolved at the Formal Step-A level and 109 were remanded back to the Informal A level for further development and possible settlement.  A summary of the settled grievances is listed below:

FORMAL STEP-A:

· Settled 1 Letter of Warning by getting the Letter of Warning rescinded. 

· Settled 19 grievances where management improperly forced non-ODL carriers to work overtime by getting those carriers paid the appropriate premium payment and ODL carriers paid for the missed opportunities (Total $8,869.55).

· Settled 54 grievances where management changed the schedule of a Reserve Carriers by getting those carriers paid at the appropriate rate ($12,035.12).

· Settled 16 grievances where management failed to provide a Red Room clerk with language.

· Settled 6 grievances, management assigned work assign-ment overtime to OTDL carriers by getting those work assignment carriers paid ($451.96)
· Settled 2 grievances where management failed to allow carriers to work the scheduled hours of the opt by getting those carriers paid (Total $138.88).

· Settled 4 grievances for failure to pay guarantee time by getting those carriers paid ($584.42).

· Settled 1 grievance, Management placed carriers on Emergency Placement 16.7 non-pay status by getting Emergency Placements rescinded and the carriers back paid approximately (Total $2,133.60)
· Settled 1 grievance where management improperly forced non-ODL carriers to work Sunday overtime by getting CCAs and ODL carriers paid for the missed opportunities (Total $1,064.92).

· Settled 1 grievance where management failed to post a vacant route within 14 days by getting the successful bidder awarded ($250.00).
We appealed 2 grievances to Step B during the month of February.

We received 4 Step B decisions back this month. All 4 grievances were sustained in the union’s favor, 2 of which management was having RCAs delivering Amazon parcels on city routes. The B team gave management a Cease and Desist and paid the carriers who should have done the work a total of ($277.10) One for management not posting vacant routes within 14 days. The B team awarded a monetary remedy of $250.00 dollars for each of the successful bidders. (Total $1,250.00) One was for management placing the grievant on a 16.7. The Step B team awarded the grievant back pay for 2 months approximately (Total $7,809.12)
Management’s failure to follow the contract cost the USPS $34,864.67 this month.

There are 75 grievances outstanding at Formal Step-A.

In Solidarity, 

Stuart Love

Formal Step-A Representative

Contract Talk

Q:  The Contract states that letter carriers will receive a COLA in March, is that true?  How much will the COLA be?
A:  Yes, city letter carriers will receive a COLA of $520.  This is what the top city carrier will receive.  The $520 is prorated based on the Step.  The COLA is for regular carriers only and you should see the adjustment on your March 23rd check.
Q:  What are the other wage increases and COLAs for career employees?

A:  September 2018 COLA, November 24, 2018, Grade 1 will upgrade to Grade 2.  Grade 2 will get 2.1% increase.  March 2019 COLA.  September 2019 COLA.
Q:  What are the wage increases for City Carrier Assistants?

A:  November 24, 2018 pay upgrade plus 1.0% equals 3.1%.  In addition, the new contract implements new step increase for CCAs.  These step increases provide CCAs with a 50 cent per hour raise at both 12 and 52 weeks of service.

Q:  So, what is the total percentage of pay hikes for CCAs over the term of the National Agreement?
A:  The total pay hikes for CCAs is 13.6 percent over the term of the National Agreement.

Q:  What health benefits are available to city carrier assistants?

A:  CCAs are eligible to receive a bi-weekly contribution of $125 from the Postal Service to secure self-only coverage from the USPS Non-Career Health Plan.

The Postal Service will make a bi-weekly contribution equal to 65 percent of the total premium.  CCAs who participate in the USPS plan for either self plus one or family coverage during the CCAs’ initial year.

After first year of employment, the Postal Service will make a bi-weekly contribution equal to 75 percent of the total premium for either self plus one or family coverage.
Q:  What are the uniform allowances for the current National Agreement?
A:  2.5% Increase on May 21, 2018 ($452).  2.5% Increase on May 21, 2019 ($464).

Q:  Are CCAs entitled to the same uniform allowance as career carriers?

A:  Yes, in addition a newly eligible employee entering the reimbursable uniform program will receive an addi-tional credit to the employee’s allowance as follows: Effective May 21, 2018 - $104.00 if entitled to $452.00 per annum.  Effective May 21, 2019 - $107.00 if entitled to $464.00 per annum.
Q:  Can the above benefits and the other benefits that carriers receive be taken away before the expiration of the current National Agreement?

A:  Yes, if the House of Representatives and the Senate pass laws that take these benefits and other benefits (retirement, high3, etc.) taking them away.  Laws passed supersede the National Agreement.

Q:  What can I and the union do to prevent such laws from passing?

A:  The National Association of Letter Carriers (NALC) cannot use union dues to help stop laws that take away our benefits.  You as a city letter carrier can fight and provide funds through the Letter Carrier Political Fund.  This is voluntary with the understanding that the contri-bution is not a condition of membership in the National Association of Letter Carriers or of employment by the Postal Service, nor is it part of union dues.  The Letter Carrier Political Fund will use the funds it receives to contribute to candidates that favor carriers’ rights and undertake other political spending as permitted by law.
Q:  How do I sign up?

A:  Contact the union office or the NALC website under Government Affairs.
In Solidarity,

Mark Follet

Coronado Steward
By making a contribution to the Letter Carrier Political Fund, you are doing so voluntarily with the understanding that your contribution is not a condition of membership in the National Association of Letter Carriers or of employment by the Postal Service, nor is it part of union dues. You have a right to refuse to contribute without any reprisal. The Letter Carrier Political Fund will use the money it receives to contribute to candidates for federal office and undertake other political spending as permitted by law. Your selection shall remain in full force and effect until cancelled. Contributions to the Letter Carrier Political Fund are not deductible for federal income tax purposes. Federal law prohibits the Letter Carrier Political Fund from soliciting contributions from individuals who are not NALC members, executive and administrative staff or their families. Any contribution received from such an individual will be refunded to that contributor. Federal law requires us to use our best efforts to collect and report the name, mailing address, occupation and name of employer of individuals whose contributions exceed $200 per calendar year. Any guideline amount is merely a suggestion, and an individual is free to contribute more or less than the guideline suggests, and the Union will not favor or disadvantage anyone by reason of the amount of their contribution or their decision not to contribute.
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A packed house for 2018 Region 4 Stewards’ College
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Health Benefit Report

Creating an Allergy—Free Home 

Some indoor allergens (such as cigarette smoke and pet dander) are more obvious. But there are many you might not even know exist in your home (such as dust mites, mice, and mold).

Whether you see allergens or not, chances are you have them. In fact, according to a study released online in No-vember 2017 in the Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immu-nology, at least one allergen is present in almost all U.S. Bedrooms and about 90% of bedrooms in U.S. Homes have detectable levels of at least 3 common allergens.

You can take steps to reduce the presence of allergens in your home. Allergist Linda Ford, M.D. gives this advice to patients who are allergic to dust mites (a common allergy-provoking critter): “Wash, remove, cover.”

That means washing all your bed linens weekly in hot water and drying them on high eat. “Dust mites can't live through extremes of temperature,” Ford says.

Cover items that you can't wash (such as your mattress and box spring) with an allergen-impermeable woven cover.

Consider removing wall-to-wall carpeting, which can trap allergens. “Hard-surface floors are a much better option for anyone dealing with indoor allergies” Ford says.  Vacuum regularly as well. To help remove airborne aller-gens, consider a portable or whole-house air purifier. 
 Supplements or Calcium Rich Foods?

Just a decade ago, doctors were advising everyone—especially postmenopausal women—to bone up on calcium and vitamin D supplements as a way to ward off bone thinning and risk of fractures. But as re-search hasn't borne out these benefits, the thinking has changed.
Adults over the age of 50 who take these supplements are no less likely to have a fracture than those who don't, according to a review of more than 50,000 people published last December in the Journal of the American Medical Association. “This paper just re-affirmed what we already suspected—that supple-mentation alone doesn't really decrease the risk of fracture” says Marvin M. Lipman, M.D. Consumer Reports' chief medical adviser.

Our experts still recommend getting adequate calcium, but the right way is through your diet (not supplements) so that your body can better absorb it.  Lipman says.

Vitamin D is trickier, as most of us don't get enough from either food or sunlight, the two main sources. So, it's reasonable, says Lipman, to take a daily supplement of 400 to 800 IU vitamin D for people under age 50, and 800 to 1,000 IU for people 50 and older.

The best of health to you and yours,

Ray            885-4983

Chaplain’s Corner

"No soul that seriously and constantly desires joy will ever miss it.  Those who seek find.  To those who knock it is opened.” C S Lewis. Mathew 7:7 says, " Ask and it will be given to you; seek and you will find; knock and the door will be opened to you.”
Many Blessings,

Chaplain Rick Evans

520-248-9643                                         Rick7evans@gmail.com              

[image: image5.emf]


    National Association of Letter Carriers

    Carl J. Kennedy Branch 704

    2950 N. Country Club Road

    Tucson, AZ   85716-1912

    Telephone:  520-323-2117
   ADDRESS SERVICE REQUESTED

NON-PROFIT ORGANIZATION
U.S. POSTAGE

TUCSON, AZ

PERMIT 982
         
             
   BRANCH OFFICERS
	DAN VERSLUIS                                       PRESIDENT

	KATHY WALTER                            VICE PRESIDENT

	DON HICOK                     RECORDING SECRETARY

	AMBER UNDERWOOD      FINANCIAL SECRETARY

	BILL LAMB                                             TREASURER

	RAY ROOT                           HBA REPRESENTATIVE

	GENE KELLEY             RETIREE REPRESENTATIVE

	MARK FOLLET                        SERGEANT-AT-ARMS


                                   [image: image6.jpg]



        








    TRUSTEES
	PETE TADEO

	

	MIKE CARNAHAN                   BRUCE JENKINS

	

	CATHY POULIN                       CLAUDIO RETES




         







    CHAPLAIN

	                              RICK EVANS


                  FORMAL A REPRESENTATIVE

      STUART LOVE 


       
                                     323-2117
                                         SHOP  STEWARDS

	VACANT
	BISBEE
	520-432-2626

	WADE ALFORD
	CASA GRANDE
	520-836-7221

	BOB CRAMER
	CASAS ADOBES
	531-0693

	VINCE TRUJILLO
	CHERRYBELL
	388-5182

	GEORGE DALEY
	COOLIDGE
	520-723-3011

	MARK FOLLET
	CORONADO
	571-7245

	DIMAS GONZALEZ
	CORONADO
	571-7279

	MEMO TERAN
	DESERT FOOTHILLS
	615-9032

	VACANT
	DOUGLAS
	520-634-3631

	VACANT
	FT LOWELL
	290-9723

	JUSTIN BRANDT
	GLOBE
	928-425-2381

	CLAUDIO RETES
	GREEN VALLEY
	648-0095

	LILLIAN VALDEZ
	MISSION
	889-8828

	CATHY POULIN
	MOUNTAIN VIEW
	744-7097

	PATRICK TOMS
	RINCON
	  296-2816

	MICHELLE LOPEZ
	RINCON
	296-1279

	WENDY ZWEIACHER
	SAFFORD
	928-428-0220

	GARY HAMMONDS
	SAN MANUEL
	520-385-9341

	VACANT
	SAN XAVIER
	883-3284

	FRED DEPUE SR
	SIERRA VISTA
	520-458-0554

	KATHY WALTER
	SILVERBELL
	388-9257

	ALFREDO DELGADO
	SILVERBELL
	388-9572

	JC MENA
	SUN
	881-1276

	JOE SCARAMELLA
	SUN
	881-1254

	VACANT
	WILLCOX
	520-384-2689





Next Union Meeting THURSDAY April 5, 2018, to begin promptly at  7:00 PM  


2950 N. Country Club Road, Tucson, AZ 85716-1912








Meeting Dates





 Branch Meeting-Thursday, 


 April 5, 2018 @ 7:00 pm





 Stewards Meeting-Thursday,


 April 19, 2018 @ 5:30 pm





 Executive Board Meeting- 


 Thursday, April 26, 2018 


 @ 6:00 pm

































































 








Attention Postmaster, 1 Monthly issue consisting of at least 25% non-advertising matter in each issue of the Carl J. Kennedy Branch 704, 


The Letter Carrier Reporter Volume 2018-04


Issue #04; Organization:  


National Association of Letter Carriers,


2950 N. Country Club Road, 


Tucson, AZ   85716-1912














Congratulations 


  


On Your Conversion 


to 


Career City Carrier!





	Kevin Althouse





	Antonio Hasty





	Christopher Le





	Tyler Johnson

















W A N T E D!


Muscular Dystrophy


Association Branch


Coordinator


Anyone interested, please contact Dan at (520) 323-2117 (Union Office)














PYRAMID FEDERAL CREDIT UNION





Improve your financial life!


5 Convenient locations to serve you!





Contact Us Today (520) 795-7950


24 Hour account access at � HYPERLINK "http://www.pyramidfcu.org" �www.pyramidfcu.org� 





Auto Rates


As Low As 2.25% APR*


Get Preapproved Today!


5801 E Broadway Blvd.


Mon-Thurs. 9am to 5pm 


Friday 9 am to 6 pm, Sat 9 am to 1pm





4491 N Oracle Rd.


Mon-Thurs. 9 am to 5 pm 


Friday 9 am to 6 pm





8235 S Houghton Rd.


Mon-Thurs. 9 am to 5 pm 


Friday 9 am to 6 pm, Sat 9 am to 1 pm





7740 E Speedway Blvd.


Mon-Thurs. 9 am to 5 pm 


Friday 9 am to 6 pm





5280 E Grant Rd.


Mon, Tues, Thurs. 730 am to 4 pm


Wed 9 am to 4 pm, Fri 730 am to 5 pm





*APR= Annual Percentage Rate. 


Rate current as of 8/1/2017. Subject to change. 


Based on credit history.
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